
Argument of constitutionality of criminal mischief statute 
 
In my appeal, my court appointed attorney, Paul Connolly, argued 

the constitutionality of the state statute. He did a much better job of 
explaining it. His argument: 

  
Penal Law 145.10 defines criminal mischief in the second degree as 

follows: 
 

A person is guilty of criminal mischief in the second degree 
when with intent to damage property of another person, and having 
no right to do so nor any reasonable ground to believe that he has 
such right, he damages property of another person in an amount 
exceeding one thousand five hundred dollars. 
 
An element of this offense is "damage" to property. 
      
After the People rested at trial, Defendant moved to dismiss on 

several grounds, including insufficient proof of any "damage" to the 
building or banner as required by Penal Law 145.10. While defense 
counsel conceded that the building itself had to be cleaned as a result 
of the spraying, he distinguished cleaning from repairing. He argued 
that, where property is merely dirtied, and thus needs only cleaning, 
it is not thereby damaged. Defense counsel urged that there was no 
evidence that the banner needed even to be cleaned - other than by the 
elements -- as a result of the spraying. Without explanation, Supreme 
Court denied the motion. 

      
In a post-verdict written decision, Supreme Court attempted to 

explain its decision. Initially, the court noted that "[t]he evidence 
adduced at trial indicated that the exterior marble facade of the New 
York State Court of Appeals was not physically damaged; i.e. that no 
chips, cracks structural harm, nor permanent stains were caused." The 
court did not specifically state whether there was any physical damage 
to the banner. The court went on to cite the 1997 Random House 
Webster's College Dictionary: Second Edition, which defines damage as 
"Injury or harm that reduces value or usefulness, etc." The court then 
stated "that if spraying liquid chicken feces on the Court of Appeals 
reduced its usefulness or involved loss of efficiency, that would be 
sufficient for a jury to find damage." For the following reasons, it is 
submitted that this conclusion is erroneous. 

 
1. The Building 
 
Here, there was a temporary reduction in usefulness of the 

building, but it was not due to damage to the building. The building 
was undamaged. The cleanup consisted of removing a substance from 
outside the undamaged building. 

      
"The starting point of statutory interpretation is, of course, 

plain meaning (Council of City of New York v Giuliani, 93 N.Y.2d 60, 68 
- 69)." People v. Owuso, 93 N.Y.2d 398, 400 (1999). By "plain meaning" 
is apparently meant word usage "in common parlance" Id. (noting that 
teeth are not, in common parlance, referred to as "instruments" within 
the meaning of the term as used in Penal Law 10.00(13)'s definition of 
"dangerous instrument"). 

 
A hypothetical will demonstrate that the building was not 

"damaged," as that word is commonly used. Suppose the purchaser of a 
shiny, brand-new car has the misfortune of driving it home on a snowy, 
slushy New York winter day. By the time he arrives home, the vehicle 
will be covered with snow, mud and road salt. To restore the vehicle to 
its showroom appearance would require a thorough washing, and maybe 
even a waxing, at a cost of ten or twenty dollars. Undoubtedly, the car 
has been sullied. It is not so appealing to use as it was in the 
showroom, until it is cleaned. For all that, however, it would not be 
said, in common parlance, that the car has been "damaged". 

 



A variation of this hypothetical is even more apt. Were the brand-
new car driven from the showroom to a muddy dirt road and past a 
chicken farm where manure had mixed into the road mud, some of that mud 
would get on the car. Undoubtedly, the car would then have an offensive 
odor, until it was cleaned. It would not, however, be "damaged". After 
cleaning - at some cost, in dollars or sweat - it would be as good as 
new. 

 
Just so here. The spraying sullied the Court of Appeals building, 

making it less appealing to use, until it was cleaned. It did not, 
however, damage the building. 

 
Only one case has been found addressing the issue of whether 

"damage" is present for purposes of the criminal mischief statutes 
where the property's physical integrity is unimpaired. Matter of James 
William H., 32 A.D.2d 932 (2nd Dept. 1969), was a juvenile delinquency 
proceeding where the respondents were charged with committing what 
would have been criminal mischief, had they been adults, by writing 
obscenities with chalk on the victims' driveway. Id. Cleaning removed 
the offensive writing. Id. at 933 (dissenting opinion). The Appellate 
Division, Second Department, held that the petitions should have been 
dismissed, for "there was no evidence of actual damage to ... the 
driveway within the meaning of section 145.00 of the Penal Law." Id. at 
932 (citations omitted). 

      
Here, as in Matter of James William H., there was no damage to the 

property at issue; its physical integrity was unimpaired. The cleanup 
necessary here differed in extent from that in James William H., but 
not in principle. Damaged property needs repair, or, if damaged too 
much, replacement. Merely sullied property needs neither repair nor 
replacement, but only cleaning. Thus, sullied property is not damaged 
property. Here, the property at issue, the Court of Appeals building, 
was sullied, but not in need of repair or replacement. It was no more 
"damaged" than a brand-new car defiled with chicken manure, or the 
driveway in James William H., supra. 

 
As noted above, in its post-verdict decision, Supreme Court stated 

that "[t]he evidence adduced at trial indicated that the exterior 
marble facade of the [building] was not physically damaged . . .". This 
reinforces the conclusion that there was no "damage" within the meaning 
of Penal Law 145.10. In light of this conclusion, the court could not 
reasonably conclude also that the evidence sufficed to establish that 
Defendant caused "damage" to the building - not if that term is to be 
given its "plain meaning." See, People v Owuso, supra. 

 
Also, it is submitted that Supreme Court misinterpreted the 

dictionary definition of "damage," i.e., "injury or harm that reduces 
value or usefulness etcetera." (quoting from 1997 Random House 
Webster's College Dictionary: Second Edition). Pursuant to the court's 
interpretation, anything that reduces value or usefulness would be 
damage to the building. Thus, for example, pursuant to that 
interpretation, had Defendant sprayed the offensive liquid on the road 
in front of the Court of Appeals building, causing a powerful stench 
within the building, he would have damaged the building. That is, his 
actions would have resulted in a decrease in the value or usefulness of 
the building. Surely, however, no one - except perhaps a lawyer 
pleading a case - would say that Defendant's conduct "damaged" the 
building. To amount to "damage," the injury or harm that reduces value 
or efficiency must be to the physical integrity of the property. Matter 
of James William H., 32 A.D.2d 932 (2nd Dept. 1969). 

 
2. The Banner 
 
The arguments made above with respect to the building apply with 

no less force to the banner, which was not even cleaned, except by the 
elements. There is every reason to believe that, had the banner merely 
been allowed to continue hanging, exposed to the elements, it would 
soon have been as good as new. As it was, the banner, left partially 
exposed to the elements on the roof of police headquarters, was as good 



as new at least within a few months. Indeed, it may have been as good 
as new within a few days, but there was no evidence that anyone then 
ascertained its condition. 

      
In sum, the banner needed only cleaning, and thus was not damaged 

for purposes of criminal mischief in the second degree, Penal Law 
145.10. See, Matter of James William H., supra. 

      
Because the People failed to make a prima facie showing of damage 

to the building or the banner, Supreme Court should have granted 
Defendant's motion for a trial order of dismissal. Moreover, since 
"damage" is an element of each lesser included offense submitted to the 
jury (criminal mischief in the third degree (Penal Law 145.05) and 
criminal mischief in the fourth degree (Penal Law 145.00)), it follows 
that the evidence was also insufficient for any lesser included 
offense, and this court could not properly modify the judgment by 
changing it to one of conviction for either lesser included offense. 
See, CPL 470.15(2)(a). This court should therefore reverse the judgment 
of conviction, and dismiss the indictment. CPL 470.20(2). 

 
IF DEFENDANT'S CONDUCT IN SULLYING THE COURT OF 

APPEALS BUILDING IS HELD TO CONSTITUTE "DAMAGING" 
THE BUILDING UNDER PENAL LAW 145.10, THEN THAT 

STATUTE IS UNCONSTITUTIONALLY VAGUE 
 
If this court concludes that the criminal mischief in the second 

degree statute, Penal Law 145.10, applies to Defendant's conduct in 
spraying the Court of Appeals building with an offensive liquid, though 
the spraying did not affect the building's physical integrity, then it 
is submitted that that statute is so vague that its application to 
Defendant violates his right to due process of law. Defendant asked the 
court below to set aside the verdict on this ground before his 
sentencing, but the court refused. 

 
In People v Bright, 71 N.Y.2d 376, 382 (1988), the Court of 

Appeals wrote: 
      
In a challenge to the constitutionality of a penal law on the 

grounds of vagueness, it is well settled that a two-pronged analysis is 
required. First, the statute must provide sufficient notice of what 
conduct is prohibited; second, the statute must not be written in such 
a manner as to permit or encourage arbitrary and discriminatory 
enforcement. (citations omitted). A criminal statute is 
unconstitutionally vague if a person of reasonable intelligence, 
reading the statute, would not apprehend that it proscribes the conduct 
at issue. Id.; United Sates v Harris, 347 US 612, 617 (1954). Moreover, 
if the statute is so unclear that a person of ordinary intelligence 
would have to speculate as to whether it proscribes the conduct at 
issue, it is unconstitutional. See, Smith v Goguen, 415 US 566, 574 
(1974) ( ... Due process requires ... that men of common intelligence 
should not be forced to guess at the meaning of the criminal law"' 
(citation and internal quotations omitted)); Lanzetta et. al. v New 
Jersey, 306 US 451, 453 (1939) ("No one may be required, at peril of 
life, liberty or property to speculate as to the meaning of penal 
statutes"); Connally v General Construction Co., 269 US 385, 391 (1926) 
("[A] statute which either forbids or requires the doing of an act in 
terms so vague that men of common intelligence must necessarily guess 
at its meaning and differ as to its application, violates the first 
essential of due process of law'). 

 
Penal Law 145.10 defines criminal mischief in the second degree as 

follows: 
 

A person is guilty of criminal mischief in the second degree 
when with intent to damage property of another person, and having 
no right to do so nor any reasonable ground to believe that he has 
such right, he damages property of another person in an amount 
exceeding one thousand five hundred dollars. 
 



Here, it is submitted, a person of ordinary intelligence, reading 
this statute, would conclude that it does not proscribe Defendant's 
conduct, for that conduct did not damage the Court of Appeals building, 
but rather dirtied it. As discussed above the term "damage" is not 
commonly understood to include dirtying or sullying which does not 
impair physical integrity. Thus, for example, a person of ordinary 
intelligence would not understand that, by driving a motor vehicle on a 
muddy dirt road and thereby muddying the vehicle, he had "damaged" it 
within the meaning of the statute. When taking a vehicle so dirtied to 
be washed, no one would say that he is taking it to be "repaired." Yet 
Supreme Court interpreted the element of damage in the statute to 
including dirtying that requires only cleaning. This meaning is not 
readily inferable from the statute. 

 
     Of course, one who sprays a public building as Defendant did 

might guess that his conduct would have some consequence for himself. 
Still, "because we assume that man is free to steer between lawful and 
unlawful conduct, we insist that laws give the person of ordinary 
intelligence a reasonable opportunity to know what is prohibited, so he 
may act accordingly. . . ." Grayned v City of Rockford, 408 US 104, 108 
(1972). Here, a reasonable person in Defendant's situation, closely 
reading the statute, would not apprehend that his conduct would violate 
it. Moreover, if one were to research the law, he would find that, in 
the reported decision most analogous to this case, Matter of James 
William H., 32 A.D.2d 932 (2nd Dept. 1969), defacing of a driveway by 
writing on it with chalk was held to not constitute criminal mischief, 
in that it did not "damage" the property. 

 
     For all the foregoing reasons, it is submitted that, if held 

to proscribe Defendant's conduct, the statute defining criminal 
mischief in the second degree, Penal Law 145.10, is excessively vague 
and violates Defendant's right to due process of law (US Constitution, 
Amendments 5 and 14; NY Constitution, article I, section 6). As such, 
it cannot be enforced in this case. It follows that the judgment of 
conviction must be vacated, and the indictment dismissed. See, People v 
Bright, 71 N.Y.2d 376 (1988) (loitering conviction properly dismissed 
on ground that statute defining the offense was unconstitutionally 
vague); see generally, People v Dietze, 75 N.Y.2d 47, 50 (1989) 
(requiring dismissal of information charging harassment in violation of 
Penal Law 240.25 on the ground that that statute is over broad and thus 
violates the state and federal constitutional rights to free speech). 
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